
Dear Mayor Hales and Commissioners, 
 
This is a further follow up to my brief testimony in front of the City 
Council on November 19, 2015, and my subsequent letter to the 
Portland Planning and Sustainability Commission dated November 23, 
2015, which is attached.  At the time of my testimony, the proposed 
Comprehensive Plan contemplated rezoning the above captioned 
properties on SW Main Street to R2 from R5.   After numerous 
meetings and discussions with stakeholders in the Goose Hollow 
Neighborhood, including property owners, neighbors, tenants, the 
neighborhood association and Friends of Goose Hollow, it became 
apparent that virtually no one was in favor of the proposed change in 
zoning to R2.  I think people realized that R2 zoning would have a 
negative impact on these  handsome and now well-maintained former 
residences and on the surrounding neighborhood.  In addition, it would 
cause serious financial hardship to the property owners.  I think it is 
important to recognize that these structures were saved from 
demolition in the early 1970s because of a  decision by the City Council 
to allow revocable permits for professional office use provided there 
would be no change in the external appearance and residential 
character of the buildings.  That decision made it feasible for me and 
the other property owners to convert the buildings to professional 
office use at that time, subject to the terms of the revocable permits.  
 
I am glad there now has been a realization of the benefits of retaining 
the R5 zone when compared to the  potential negatives of the 
proposed R2 zone.  In my opinion, thoughtful preservation of important 
historic areas and structures within the City is not only good for the 
surrounding neighborhood, but it also plays an important role in 
retaining the history and character of the City as a whole. 
 
I would like to call to your attention the critical link between 
preservation of these former residences and the ability to rent them for 



discreet office use.  It was the rental income from office use that saved 
them from demolition in the 1970s, and it is that ongoing rental income 
that continues to preserve these buildings now.  It is my understanding 
that the issue of the revocable permits for office use will not be 
addressed until after the Comprehensive Plan has been finalized.  I 
think you should be aware that the revocable permits have created 
some difficulties for the owners and tenants of these 
buildings.  Because of the tenuous nature of the permits, the owners 
haven’t been able to assure renters of continuing occupancy.  This has 
been a worry and has created uncertainty for both the land lords and 
the tenants.  Also, I have heard that the revocable permits have at 
times caused problems for the City.  To help eliminate these problems, I 
would urge that you give careful consideration to replacing the 
revocable permits in this case by creating a special R5 zone on the 
South half of our block that will allow discreet office use to run with the 
property, rather than the owner. 
 
Thank you for considering my comments and suggestion. 
 
Respectfully, 
Phil Brown 
 
Philip F. Brown, MBA, CPA 
Brown/Armstrong, A Professional Corporation 
2177 S.W. Main Street 
Portland, OR  97205 
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